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The mee1:ing was called to order at 3.10 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 76: INTERNATIONAL YOUTH YEAR: PARTICIPATION, DEVELOR4ENT, PEACE: 
REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/215 and Add.lJ A/C.3/36/L.l5) 

AGENDA ITEM 77: POLICIES AliD PROGRAMMES RELATING TO YOUTH (continued) (A/C. 3/36/1) 

(a) PHYSICAL EDUCATIO};I AND SPORTS EXCHANGES AMONG YOUNG PEOPLE: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/409) 

(b) CHANNELS OF COMMmiiCATION BETWEEN THE UNITED NATIONS AND YOUTH AND YOUTH 
ORGANIZATIONS: RJ!:PORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/427) 

(c) CO-oRDINATION AND INFORMATION IN THE FIELD OF YOUTH: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/135) 

AGENDA ITEM 78: NATIONAL El:PERIENCE IN ACHIEVING FAR-REACHING SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC 
CHANGES FOR THE PURPOSE OF ~:OCIAL PROGRESS: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/36/115]1 

AGENDA ITEM 80 : QUESTION Ol' THE ELDERLY AND THE AGED: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continuecl) (A/36/70) 

AGENDA ITEM 84: WORLD ASSDIBLY ON AGING: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/35/806 and Add.lJ A/36/357J A/36/472) 

AGENDA ITEM 90: CRIME PREVI:NTION AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE AND DEVELOR4ENT: REPORT OF 
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/442) 

1. Mr. VAGLIANI (Un:ited Ncttions Educational, Scientific and Cultural 
Organization) said that UN~iCO had long recognized the fundamental importance of 
young people. Following thH Second WOrld war, UNESCO had encouraged involvement by 
young people in development. a role which they should continue to play throughout 
the world. 

2. To give its activities greater focus, coherence and strength, UNESCO had 
established a Division of Youth Activities, although its approach was multisectoral 
and interdisciplinary. Young people formed a readily identifiable category within 
societies but were also linked to every social stratum and institution in the life 
of nations. Thus the aspirations and problems of young people could not be 
considered the exclusive pr•~serve of any single institution within the United 
Nations system: they forme•! part of every question dealt with by the United 
Nations. 

3. The time had come for (~o-operation a100ng agencies. The International Youth 
Year: Participation, Devel«)pment, Peace would be observed at a time when the 
economic, social, political and cultural problems of young people were alarmin91y 
acute. The United Nations :~ystem should concentrate on serving the cause of young 
people and avoid any wasteful competition aJOOng programmes and agencies. 

I . .. 
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4. The International Youth Year was of particular importance for the United 
Nations system, in view of the widespread crisis of confidence among young people 
in the validity of institutions of all kinds - a sense of distance and hostility 
towards bureaucratic structures, ·observable in both developed and developing 
countries. The Year should be an occasion to restore the confidence of young 
people in the mission and goals of the United Nations. 

5. UNESCO was participating actively in the interagency consultations for the 
Year. It placed great hope in the Year as a way of mobilizing young people and 
public opinion in dealing with the complex range of problems facerl by the younger 
generation. UNESCO had carried out a study of the problems of young people in the 
1980s and trusted that it would provide a focus for consideration of the problems 
of young people and activities to be undertaken during the Year. 

6. Observance of the International Youth Year was a central theme of UNESCO's 
activities and would remain so for the rest of the decade. The Director-General of 
UNESCO had consistently sought the best ways of strengthening the youth programme 
as a multidisciplinary, multisectoral and concrete operational programme. 

7. UNESCO intended to continue its research, operational activities and work for 
the increased involvement of young people in peace and development. A series of 
regional youth meetings, held throughout the world, was being completed, and UNESCO 
intended to organize a world round table to consider issues and priorities for the 
coming decade. That meeting would be an integral part of planning for the Year, 
and the Advisory Committee for the International Youth Year: Participation, 
Development, Peace and all the agencies of the United Nations system had been 
invited to participate. Other activities envisaged included a study of the 
attitudes of young industrial workers in a variety of national settings, a study on 
the problems of drop-outs, pre-delinquents and delinquency in developed and 
developing countries, and a study on cultural movements and innovation among young 
people. The problem of unemployment would continue to be a central concern. 
UNESCO was concerned at the lack of reliable statistical information on the status 
and experience of young people throughout the world, and it envisaged creating a 
statistical package of youth indicators at the national and regional levels. 

8. UNESCO's operational activities included help for the most disadvantaged young 
people in third-world countries. Several major projects were being implemented or 
planned. Given that the emphasis for the Year was on the need for action at the 
national and regional levels, UNESCO intended .. to ~xpand .Hs oper.;ttional c.tctiviJ.i.es, 
in co-operation with other agencies. 

9. In pursuit of the fundamental goal of solidarity among young people throughout 
the world - essential for the maintenance of peace and development - UNESCO would 
continue to assist non-governmental youth organizations in a variety of research 
and action programmes. The vital link between UNESCO's youth programme and young 
people was a dynamic process of co-operation, mutual assistance and exchange of 
ideas. UNESCO held regular meetings with non-governmental youth organizations and 

·had provided financial assistance and advice to such organizations in various 
fields. Such activities had enabled UNESCO to play its traditional role of 
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encouraging voluntary youth activities for development and peace in almost every 
reg ion of the world. Thousc:1nds of young people had been associated with those 
efforts. 

10. UNESCO was working to develop new forms of educational travel and tour ism for 
young people. It was essenl:ial to find ways to facilitate such cultural 
exchanges. All too often the structures of commercialization and consumer ism were 
barriers to mutual understauding, and new ways had to he. found to make travel a 
culturally enriching and esBentially human experience for young people from 
different backgrounds. 

11. Such were the ax,es on •vhich UNESCO's activities would be centred in the next 
few years. While each actbTity was important in itself, their interrelationship 
enable<'i UNESCO to make a comprehensive contribution to the planning and 
implementation of the International Youth Year. UNESCO was ready to assist the 
work of the national co-ordinating committees which would be established for the 
Year ard was willing to co-operate: with all the specialized agencies and the 
Advisory Committee to launch, through the Year, a vast movement of young people in 
support of the United Natio·1s and to make the United Nations system more responsive 
to the aspirations of young people and more capable of mobilizing the resources of 
the young for peace and development. 

12. Mr. OLSVOI (Mongolian People's Republic) said that his delegation attached 
great importance to agenda item 78, since that item provided the representatives of 
different countries with an opportunity to exchange experiences relating to social 
and economic development anj improvements in the material well-being of the 
population in their countries. Real social progress could be achieved only by 
making profound changes, such as eliminating the exploitation of man by man and 
establishing a just and democratic social order. The necessity of undertaking 
far-reaching social and economic reforms within a country was acknowledged in 
United Nations documents, including the Declaration on Social Progress and 
Development, and was confirmed by the historical development process in many 
countries. 

13. Turning to the experience of his own country, he said that the social and 
economic changes which had been carried out during the 60 years that power had been 
in the hands of the peopl~ not only had resulted in the achievement of social 
justice but had transformec a backward, cattle-breeding country into a State with a 
dynamically developing, mul tisectoral economy ql")d a .. fl()urJstlin_g c:_u_lt~ural. ),ife_. 
Until the 1921 revolution, Mongolia had had only one productive sector, nomadic 
cattle breeding, and that t.ad been based on mediaeval methods. There had been no 
industrial enterprises or schools in the country, and almost all the people had 
been illiterate, ignorant c1f modern medicine and suffering oppression at the bands 
of foreign capital and locc:.l feudal lords. It was iii those conditions that the new 
people's State had chosen the non-capitalist road to development in order to 
achieve social and economic progress in the country, without passing throu9h the 
capitalist phase of develOJ~ent. That had entailed a consistent policy aimed at 
establishing an independent national economy, attaining sovereignty over natural 

I ... 
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and other resources and economic activity in the country, and eliminating the 
economic and political basis of exploitation of man by man. The establishment and 
steady strengthening of the governmental and co-operative sectors had been very 
important factors in the successful implementaticn of that policy. Development in 
Mongolia correctly combined the full mobilization of domestic resources with 
fraternal assistance given by socialist countries, primarily the USSR. He stressed 
that assistance from socialist countries was given in full accordance with the 
national interests of the recipient countries and was based on the principle of 
mutual benefit. 

14. The social results of the non-capitalist development path chosen by the 
Mongolian people had been enormous. People's incomes had increased greatly, and a 
significant part of the population had adopted a settled way of life. Illiteracy 
had been fully overcome, and a modern culture had developed. Such evils of the 
capitalist development path as unemployment, poverty and hired labour had long been 
things of the past. Medical services and education not only were accessible to all 
citizens but were free. The far-reaching social and economic changes carried out 
in the country had made for the rapid elimination of many centuries of backwardness 
and the consequences of colonialism. Currently, it took less than one and a half 
months to produce as much as the country's total national income had been in 1940, 
only 10 days to equal the industrial output for that year, and two working days to 
achieve the 1940 totals for capital investment and construction work. The major 
achievement of the Mongolian people was that the wealth produced was used for the 
benefit of society as a whole. The social and economic conditions in Mongolia 
meant a steady rise in the standard of living of all the people, whose real income 
had increased threefold since 1960. The population's purchasing power had also 
grown, and housing and services were being constantly improved, the country's 
housing stock having doubled between 1969 and 1970, while the cost of housing had 
remained steady for the past 25 years. Eighty per cent of the population above the 
age of 12 had some sort of education - 46 per cent at the secondary or higher 
levels and 38 per cent at the elementary levels. Secondary schools were being 
provided for all children of school age. There were 22 doctors and 107 hospital 
beds for every 10,000 persons, compared to 1.5 and 14 respectively in 1940. 

15. The experience of his country showed that, under certain conditions by making 
far-reaching social and economic changes in the interests of the broad masses, 
peoples lagging behind in development could increase the speed of their 
development. It also showed that the non-capitalist way was one form of rapid 
development for underdeveloped countries. A steady rise in the material well-being 
and cultural level of the people could be achieved only through effective measures 
to undertake profound social and economic reforms, to eliminate the obstacles 
slowing down the development of productive forces and to strengthen national 
sovereignty. In that connexion, it was especially important to choose the right 
form of development. His delegation therefore felt that the United Nations could 
and should promote an exchange of experience in the implementation of profound 
social and economic changes to achieve social progress as part of the international 
development strategy. 

/ ... 
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16. It was clear from docunent A/36/ll5 that co-operatives played an important 
role in the social and economic development of all countries. The document did 
not, however, show how impo1·tant co-operatives could be in carrying out profound 
internal changes for the purpose of increasing the well-being of the people and 
overcoming the vestiges of <:olonialism in the agricultural sector. He felt that it 
would be useful to study thE! role of co-operatives if attention was focused on the 
great potential of the co-operative movement for the progressive development of a 
country. The experience of his own country demonstrated that co-operatives had a 
major part to play in eliminating the exploitation of man by man, unemployment and 
hunger in agriculture and in providing employment for rural residents and 
mobilizing agricultural resources for progressive development. 

17. His delegation fully endorsed the recommendations contained in chapter VI of 
the Secretary-General's re~>rt and hoped that those recommendations would receive 
due attention from Go11ernments and international organizations. 

18. His delegation felt th<tt the United Nations system should be more active in 
promoting an exchange of experience on establishing and strengthening co-operatives. 

19. It was important to study the experience of various countries and to organize 
seminars and symposia attended by representatives of countries with different views 
on development. The regional economic commissions bad an important role to play in 
promoting an exchange of e~>erience; in that regard, his delegation was gratified 
to note the activities of Ef:CAP in studying the role of the co-operative movement 
in the social and economic development of developing countries in its region. He 
suggested that in future, tlte role of co-operatives should be studied under 
specific headings, such as 1neir role in social and economic development, their 
capacity to improve the matnrial well-being of the population, the difficulties 
arising from the establishmEmt of co-operatives and the experience of various 
countries in overcoming thoE~e difficulties. 

20. Mrs. FERNANDO (Sri Lan~a) said that 60 per cent of the population of Sri Lanka 
was under 24 years of age, E:o that the question of young people was of national 
significance. Young people had considerable political influence in the country. 

21. Concern for younq people had guided successive Governments since independence, 
and there had been a steady commitment to the principle of free and universal 
education from the primary to the university level. As a result, Sri Lanka enjoyed 
a literacy rate exceeding 9(1 per cent for both sexes. 

22. Since the 1970s i.t had become clear that if the right to education was to be 
fully enjoyed, adequate employment opportunities must be created in various sectors 
of the economy. Accordingly, the Ministry of Youth Affairs, Education and 
Employment had been establh~hed, with the aim of fully integrating young people in 
the development of the country. That new portfolio, which carried cabinet rank, 
had been given to a young ME,mber of Parliament. 

I .. . 
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23. Sri Lanka welcomed and fully supported the objectives of the International 
Youth Year. The Advisory Committee had approved a programme of activities for the 
Year, and it was hoped that the spirit of consensus in which the work had 
theretofore proceeded would prevail, and that the Third Committee and the General 
Assembly would take note of the Advisory Committee's recommendations. 

24. The proposed strategy called for a four-year period of activities, culminating 
in 1985. Implementation of the world-wide programme would begin in 1982. However, 
much work remained to be done at the national and regional levels, particularly 
with regard to creating among the target groups an increased awareness of the 
objectives of the Year. The regional meetings proposed by the Advisory Committee 
could play a much-needed catalytic role in that regard. 

25. Her delegation welcomed the involvement of ILO and UNESCO, which had drawn 
appropriate attention to the crucial areas of unemployment among young people and 
lack of education and training opportunities. 

26. The Advisory Committee had also recognized the importance of the role played 
by non-governmental organizations in the implementation of the Year. Such bodies 
could be useful in disseminating information. 

27. Mr. FIDER (Philippines) said that young people had been accused of being 
difficult, disrespectful, undisciplined, violent and criminal. The question of 
misunderstood young people had become critical. Young people were confronted by 
many problems to which they were particularly vulnerable and which they had done 
nothing to create. Perhaps their grievances were valid. 

28. The Government of the Philippines had established a youth organization, aiding 
and involving young people in development and progress in a variety of fields. 
More than half of the population aged between 15 and 21 was involved, young people 
being given vocational training with the co-operation of the private sector. 
Leadership training centres had been established to provide apprenticeships, and 
sports and cultural programmes had also been instituted. The right to vote had 
been given to 18-year-olds, and the right to vote in referendums to 15-year-olds, 
to enable them to participate in deliberations on national issues. Some young 
people had subsequently become Members of Parliament. The Council for the Welfare 
of Children and Youth had been established to assist young people. 

29. Young Filipinos were, in general, morally and emotionally stable, as they 
retained links with their homes, but their dependence on their elders and the 
Government was great, since almost half of the population was under 15 years of 
age. It was to be hoped that observance of the International Youth Year would help 
to bridge the generation gap. 

30. His delegation was also concerned at the steep increase in the numbers of the 
aged 1 which was beginning to affect less developed countries. Efforts should be 
made to enable the aged to enjoy a normal life. 

/ ... 
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31. To assist all age groups, his Government had established the Movement for 
Livelihood and Progress, which aimed at inculcating a spirit of self-help and 
self-esteem to promote local development. Village centres had been set up to make 
use of human and natural resources and to stimulate economic activities through the 
establishment of enterprises owned and managed by community residents or 
associations, with some governmental support. 

32. Development councils had been given co-ordinating and integrating 
responsibilities. A target of some 250,000 new jobs a year had been set. Pilot 
projects were being implemented, and village officials were reacting eagerly. 

33. His delegation was gratified at the progress made in implementing the Caracas 
Declaration, adopted at the Sixth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of 
Crime and the Treatment of ~ffenders. It hoped that suitable policies to combat 
crime could be devised. 

34. Mr. HENAR (Suriname) S!id his Government realized that the rapid growth in the 
numbers of young people posad a serious challenge to economic growth and social 
progress. Many millions of young people in the developing countries were 
unemployed. It was well kn~ that unemployment had a direct bearing on the 
incidence of crime. His delegation therefore endorsed the programme of activities 
proposed by the Advisory Co:mnittee for the International Youth Year, to be 
undertaken in connexion wit1 the Year. The Government of Suriname had established 
a Ministry of Youth, Cultura and Sports to implement programmes for young people. 
The rights and aspirations ~f young people had received growing recognition. 
Unemployment was being tackled by training schemes, while the Government had 
implemented measures linkin~ recreational activities to cultural development. The 
Government was considering the establishment of a co-ordinating committee for the 
International Youth Year. 

35. In the developing countries, people 65 years of age or older had constituted 
4 per cent of the total popJlation in 1980 and would constitute 5 per cent by the 
year 2000. A major problem previously confined to the developed countries would 
thus be experienced by the :!eve loping countries as well. 

36. Suriname had an inform.:~l system of care for the elderly, although that was 
being affected by urbanization, integration and social mobility. The family 
structure was important and should be encouraged as the fundamental social unit. 

37. Society should not be indifferent to the needs of an age group that had 
already made a contribution to the life of the community. His delegation fully 
endorsed the aim of the World Assembly on Aging to launch a programme to guarantee 
social and economic securit( for the elderly and opportunities for them to 
contribute to the growth of their societies. His Government was taking progressive 
measures to improve the sit1ation of the elderly and had established a committee to 
co-ordinate activities in C·)nnexion with the plan of action on aging. 
Participation by voluntary dgencies and non-governmental organizations was 
gratifying. 

I . .. 



A/C. 3/36/SR. 23 
English 
Page 9 

(Mr. Henar, Suriname) 

38. The objectives of any international plan of action should be geared to the 
aims of the new international order and the International Development Strategy for 
the Third United Nations Development Decade. Much remained to be done with regard 
to the Wbrld Assembly on Aging. The formulation of an international plan of action 
was fundamental. 

39. Mr. KOMISSAROV (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic), speaking on agenda 
items 80 and 84, said that, as a result of the successful fight against illness, an 
improvement in labour protection and an increase in the people's standard of 
living, the life expectancy of his country's P9PUlation had significantly 
increased. The whole range of questions associated with improving the position of 
the elderly and aged in the Byelorussian SSR was dealt with under a single State 
plan for economic and social development. The fundamental rights and freedoms of 
citizens of the Republic, set forth and guaranteed in its Constitution, included 
the right to maintenance in old age, in sickness and in the event of complete or 
partial disability or loss of the breadwinner and the right to housing, health care 
and leisure. The planned, scientifically based management of both economic and 
social development meant that it was possible to make steady improvement in the 
well-being of the people, which was the main aim of a socialist State. Social 
consumption funds were a key element in the planned system of social welfaret 
those funds were used to enable every member of society to develop his potential 
through free education, opportunities to improve his skills, sports and art and 
also to protect the health of the population and maintain citizens who were unable 
to work or had reached pensionable age. The health system was an important element 
in preventing premature aging and in improving the situation of the elderly. The 
Constitution guaranteed free and universally available medical assistance. The 
State was also concerned with improving safety and health at work and took measures 
to clean up the environment. Many ~edical research institutes in the Republic 
worked to reduce morbidity and enable citizens to live a long and active life. The 
provision of good housing was another important factor in preventing premature 
aging and the right to housing was guaranteed in the Constitution. 

40. The State system of social security provided for the material well-being of 
citizens of the Republic in their old age, the right to social security being 
guaranteed in the Constitution. All workers had the right to social in~urance, 
pension paid by the State or by collective farms, care in their old age and other 
forms of social welfare. The only requirements for receiving a pension were the 
attainment of pensionable age and the completion of a period of service defined 
by law. As a general rule, men had the right to a retirement pension at the age 
of 60 and women at 55, although certain categories of workers obtained that right 
at an earlier age. The retirement pension was between 50 and 100 per cent of the 
wage earned before retirement. 

41. His country had a widespread system of homes for the elderly, necessitated not 
only by the rise in the elderly population but also by the fact that, because many 
men had been killed during the Second WOrld War, there were many single elderly 

I .. . 
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women in the Republic. Those :1omes were intended mainly for single elderly 
citizens who requested care or for some reason were unable to live with their 
families. Citizens were placed in homes only at their request and could leave 
whenever they wished. As many elderly persons preferred to live in the 
surroundings to which they wer•! accustomed, much attention had recently been 
focused on new forms of social services, such as home deliveries of food and 
housekeeping services. The St.:.te had also taken a number of measures to increase 
the material incentives for wo:~kers of pensionable age to continue working. Thus, 
working pensioners in a number of professions received their full pension. In 
1980, about one third of the p!nsioners in the Republic were employed. They were 
able to work at home, work shoi~ter hours, or work in specialized sections. 

42. His country's experience :3howed that all the problems related to aging could 
be solved only at the national level. The WOrld Assembly on Aging should draw the 
attention of Governments to tht! importance of carrying out at the national level 
the necessary measures to prev•mt premature aging and to bring the elderly into the 
social and economic developmen•: process. 

43. His delegation believed tl1at the draft International Plan of Action should 
reflect as fully as possible tlte need for action at all levels to strengthen 
international peace and :security, maintain and strengthen detente, stop the arms 
race anc.'! prevent wars. The at1:ention of Governments should also be drawn to the 
need to develop social, phys io:.og ical, gerontological and ger iatric research in 
order gain an improved understunding of the social and biological basis of the 
aging process. There should bH a wider exchange of experience and information on 
the problems of the elde:rly, involving States, the United Nations system and 
international non-governmental organizations. 

44. Because of its basic posi 1:ion that there should be an integrated approach to 
social problems, his delegation coul.d not support the trend in the United Nations 
Secretariat towards compartmen1:alizing the problems of the aged and the elderly. 
It also felt that the WOrld As~;embly on Aging and the activities accompanying it 
should not have additional finnncial or administrative implications for the United 
Nations regular budget. 

45. Mr. SONG (China), speakin~r on agenda items 76 and 77, noted that according to 
the relevant United Natic:>ns reports, there had been 738 million young people 
between the ages of 15 and 25 Uving in the world in 1975. Currently, two thirds 
of the young people lived in the third world, mainly in rural areas. It was 
estimated that by the year 200(1, the youth population would double in Asia, Africa 
and La tin America. That repre~:ented a tremendous real and potential power, vast 
human and intellectual resourCE!S to proJOOte social progress and change. The future 
activities of young people, thE!ir development and their approach to the question of 
peace would affect the destiny of all States and of mankind itself. That was why 
special importance must be atutched to the three themes of the International Youth 
Year. 

/ ... 
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46. Young people had always been in the vanguard in the pursuit of truth and 
progress and had actively taken part in various forms of social work and the fight 
for social progress. They should have the right to learn and work in the interests 
of the people and society and, in the process, both develop their own abilities and 
intellect and make a contribution to social development. It was young people who 
could least tolerate social injustice or oppression by external forces. The peace 
they desired should not be obtained at the price of foreign aggression and 
occupation but should be a peace safeguarding national self-determination, State 
independence and social progress. Young people should also dedicate themselves to 
the establishment of a new international economic order and the defence of world 
peace. Therefore, if the International Youth Year could centre on in-depth 
discussions on the questions of participation, development and peace and facilitate 
an exchange of experiences, it would be of great significance in actively tapping 
the energy, enthusiasm and creativeness of the younger generation. 

47. His own country had a relatively young population, the average age being 26. 
China's young people constituted a link between past and future generations, being 
inheritors as well as precursors and a vital force in the country's social, 
political, economic and cultural life. National youth organizations, such as the 
Chinese Communist Youth League, the All-China Youth Federation and the All-China 
Student Federation, played an important role in uniting and educating youth from 
all walks of life. The mission of Chinese youth was to strive, together with the 
people of the whole country, to build China into a modern socialist country with a 
high level of civilization and a large measure of democracy. All youth policies 
and programmes in China were based on that historical mission. The prime aim was 
nurturing youth in such a way as to form a new generation that could shoulder its 
historical task and was well developed morally, mentally and physically. Chinese 
youth would be guided and organized so that they would be eager to be a task force 
in socialist modernization and the vanguard in creating spiritual civilization, 
thus benefiting people and society. At the same time, his Government was concerned 
about their vital interests and preferences and helped them correctly approach and 
solve the practical problems of study, employment, love and marriage. Various 
cultural and physical activities tailored for youth had been launched in order to 
enrich their non-working hours. Measures had been taken at all levels of the 
people's government and youth organizations, and China's youth were consciously and 
actively taking part in social innovations, making progress and achieving new 
results in their studies, labour, scientific research and jobs. 

48. The youth in his country were also concerned about world affairs. Not only 
were they.ready to dedicate themselves to the modernization of their homeland but, 
together with the people and the youth of the world, they were prepared to make 
their contribution to the cause of human progress. In a patriotic and 
international spirit, Chinese youth wanted to communicate and exchange experience 
with the youth of all countries, in peace, mutual understanding, friendship and 
unity and modestly learn from the latter's strong points. For that purpose, 
Chinese youth organizations had already established ties with over 250 youth 
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organizations in 90 countries, most of them in the third world. Chinese youth 
firmly supported the youth of all countries in their just struggle for national 
liberation, State independence, social progress and world peace. 

49. His country still did not have a highly developed economy, and there was room 
for improvement in the material and cultural conditions experienced by its youth. 
Much work still had to be done. His delegation would support all views and 
proposals which were in conformity with the United Nations position that more 
attention should be given to the role of young people in the modern world and to 
their demands for the world of the future. 

50. Mrs. EL-ALI (Syrian Arab Republic) said that the problems of youth formed a 
part of the problems of society. Her country shared the United Nations view that 
those problems could be solved only by regarding them as an inseparable part of 
global policies and strategies in the field of economic and social development. 
Her delegation supported the activities and proposals contained in document 
A/C.3/215 on the strategy for International Youth Year. The Year must be regarded 
not as an isolated phenomenon but as a part of an ongoing process. It was also 
important to designate an International Youth Day. 

51. The goals of the strategy for the International Youth Year must be achieved 
within the framework of the effort to implement the new international economic 
order, of the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations 
Development Decade, and of serious endeavour to halt the arms race and achieve 
disarmament. The strategy must be an instrument to strengthen mutual respect among 
peoples, national sovereignty, the right of peoples to self-determination, 
independence and freedom, and greater international understanding and co-operation. 

52. The United Nations must include in the strategy the adoption of the necessary 
measures to deal with the causes leading to crime, deviation and disintegration of 
values among young people. 

53. The Syrian Arab Republic was a young society, and young people formed the 
great majority of its population. It therefore accorded great importance to 
youth. That was shown by the general line followed by the Government. Her country 
was striving to build a generation armed with scientific thought and objectivity, a 
generation that believed in its nation's struggle to achieve its goals, which were 
dictated by the causes of freedom, progress and world peace. The problems of youth 
were taken into account by all those concerned with political and social planning 
and were discussed at the highest political levels. 

54. Her Government had created many organizations to polarize all sectors of the 
youthful population. Those organizations were represented in the People's Council 
and participated in the discussion and approval of general legislation. They 
sought to liberate the innovative potentials of youth and used them to advance the 
wheel of progress in Syrian society. They also aimed at developing the process of 
the education of youth and achieving intellectual harmony in its ranks. 
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Those organizations included the Revolutionary Youth Union, the National Union of 
Syrian Students and the Baathist Pioneers' Organization. They were active in the 
field of sports, farming and production, the arts, the organization of cultural and 
artistic festivals, international and Arab meetings, child psychology and the 
organization of educational, recreational and work activities. 

55. The question of the elderly and the aged was a subject of increasing concern 
to her Government, which was studying the economic, social and health problems of 
old people. An effort was being made at the highest levels to find appropriate 
solutions to their problems. 

56. Her delegation hoped that the Advisory Committee would be successful in 
drawing up an international plan of action for the elderly and the aging that would 
cover all their requirements, while taking into consideration their capacities and 
planning for the utilization of those capacities. 

57. Mr. TIMOTHY (Papua New Guinea) said that man's supreme consideration was man: 
from childhood to old age, people had to learn or to be taught the various skills 
they needed to face the challenges surrounding them and to cope with the struggle 
for survival. Youth was one of the most important phases of the human life cycle. 
The problems of the world's youth were increasing, yet young people also 
constituted a major work force in any nationJ as such, they must be given every 
possible assistance if they were to grow up as useful citizens and become the 
sensible leaders of tomorrow. 

58. His country's plans spelled out issues in the development of the nation which 
required youth participation. The country had a separate ministry to deal 
specifically with the problems of youth, sports and recreation, and another to 
cater to all types of social problems relating to the family and community 
services. There was a national youth council which co-ordinated all youth 
programmes, the country belonged to international organizations such as YMCA and 
YWCA, and various religious denominations promoted activities of many kinds for 
their youth groups. 

59. One main concern was to make formal and non-formal education acc~ssible to the 
young people of the country. Formal education, available in normal institutions of 
learning, was not so far-reaching as might be desired. Non-governmental agencies, 
churches and other institutions therefore catered to those without access to formal 
means of instruction, especially in rural areas, where there was the highest 
incidence of school drop-outs. Vocational-training centres had been set up in 
rural and urban areas to orientate young people towards self-employment, for the 
public sector was unable to offer employment to all. His delegation welcomed and 
supported the report in document A/36/215 and would be prepared for full 
participation in the programmes proposed for the International Youth Year. 

60. Papua New Guinea supported the report of the Secretary-General on the WOrld 
Assembly on Aging (A/36/472), believing that international efforts were required in 
order to arrive at appropriate solutions. The social structure in his country 
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recognized the value of c:>lder people and allowed them to make a contribution to the 
community. The structure catered to their needs through extended family networks. 
His Government was aware, howe~rer, that in the process of industrialization, 
urbanization and social change. valuable aspects of village and extended-family 
life might be lost. With the :lncrease in the older population owing to advances in 
medical and social sciences, tlaere was a need to plan comprehensively for future 
needs. Elderly citizens had contributed much to the development of society, and 
society should in return help i~em when they are unable to help themselves. 

61. Turning to the report in c!ocument A/36/442, he remarked that social imbalance 
and economic disparity contributed to the increasing crime rate. To prevent crime, 
its root causes had to be detec:ted. Too many crimes were committed each year, but 
concerted action by the United Nations and each Member State would certainly 
produce suggestions that would be helpful in dealing with some, if not all, of the 
crime afflicting mankind. 

62. Mr. TARASYUK (Ukrainian &>viet Socialist Republic) reaffirmed his delegation's 
supper t for the proclamation o:: 1985 as the Interna tiona! Youth Year: 
Participation, Development, Peace. The decision to proclaim the Year was an 
acknowledgement of the ro::>le played by young people in solving contemporary problems 
and provided an opportunity to draw the attention of a number of Governments to the 
need to improve the lot c::>f young people. The programme of activities for the Year 
proposed by the Advisory Commi•:tee in its report (A/36/215 and Add.l) could, as a 
whole, be endorsed provided that individual components were subject to constant 
analysis and review - an entirc!ly justified proviso in view of the long time-frame 
for the programme. The progratme quite rightly placed the greatest activities at 
the local and national levels, with regional and international activities being 
mainly supportive in character. With regard to the funding of the programme, his 
delegation supported the posit:lon set out in paragraph 42 of the report. 

63. It was hard to conceive o:: solutions to economic and social problems including 
the problems of youth, in isolation from efforts to strengthen peace and security, 
promote detente and halt the aJ~ms race. The programme set forth clear principles 
which should be followed in acc:omplishing one of the three themes of the Year, that 
of peace. 

64. The discussions on action to combat racism and the right of peoples to 
self-determination had convinclngly demonstrated the need to mobilize efforts 
against racism and all forms oE racial discrimination, apartheid, colonialism, 
neo-colonialism, foreign occupltion and aggression. That too was a prerequisite 
for the attainment of the goal:; set for the International Youth Year. That young 
people were involved in the ca1npaign for the right to life had recently been 
convincingly shown by young pec>ple in a number of Western European countries who 
had demonstrated against the Ni\TO decision to deploy United States medium-range 
missiles in Western Europe, ag;!inst the United States administration's decision to 
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produce the neutron bomb, and against the threat of a new world war. A preparatory 
gathering in Helsinki at the beginning of the year had endorsed initiatives by the 
Soviet Government and other socialist States in the spheres of disarmament and 
peace. 

65. Discussions in the Committee had revealed that the majority of young people in 
a number of countries are deprived of their most basic rights - the rights to 
employment, education, leisure, and participation in the life of society. But, as 
the programme stressed, participation could not take place under conditions of 
exploitation. The unrestrained growth of un,employment, inflation, rising prices, 
the rising cost of education, and discrimination in pay were heavy burdens on young 
people in capitalist societies. Between 8 and 15 per cent of the young people in 
Western Europe had no opportunity to apply their knowledge and energies, the 
figures for young people in Asia, Africa and Latin America were significantly 
higher. Unemployment among the young black population of the United States had 
remained at 40 per cent for a decade and had now, according to The New York Times, 
reached a record 51 per cent. Such conditions undermined young people's moral and 
physical health and fed such scourges of capitalist society as uncontrollable 
crime, drug addiction and prostitution. 

66. Statements by representatives of a number of developing countries had revealed 
that young people were adversely affected by the aftermath of protracted colonial 
oppression, the exploitation of those countries' natural resources by transnational 
corporations, various forms of neo-colonialism and an unjust international economic 
order. 

67. In his delegation's view, the programme of activities did not completely make 
clear the reasons why young people were social misfits in a number of countries, 
and it consequently failed to propose adequate remedies. The situation could be 
rectified only by radical social and economic changes, which could be encouraged by 
moves towards disarmament and the transfer of part of the resources released 
thereby to social requirements. 

68. The success of the International Youth Year would depend on the willingness of 
the Governments concerned to take part in the programme of activities.and on 
participation by authorized young youth organizations and other non-governm~ntal 
organizations enjoying consultative status with the Economic and Social Council. 

69. The report on physical education and sports exchanges among young people 
(A/36/409) rightly stressed that physical education and sporting contacts among 
young people helped to increase international understanding. Unfortunately, the 
report contained not a word about any examples of such exchanges, not even the most 
important among them - the 1980 Olympic Games held at Moscow. Despite efforts by 
the opponents of the international sporting movement to prevent Games from taking 
place, a high sporting and organizational level had been maintained. The 
recommendations made by the Secretary-General in document A/36/409 were inadequate, 
needing to be supplemented by provisions to encourage international sporting 
exchanges and prohibit their disruption. 
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70. Sporting contacts with South Africa, however, were - as the Secretary-General 
pointed out - incompatible with the principles of the Charter. His delegation 
looked at the sporting contacts maintained by the United States and a number of 
other countries with South Africa in exactly that light and could not but condemn 
them. 

71. The International Youth Year should provide an opportunity to exchange 
experience in dealing with the probleJRS of young people. His country had aoqu ired 
a great deal of experience in that regard and was proud of what it had 
a~complished. Young people in the Ukrainian SSR did in fact enjoy all political, 
economic, social and cultural rights. They had ample opportunity to receive 
advanced education, select thejr profession and become involved in scientific, 
cultural and political activity. Both the Supreme Soviet of the Republic and 
local governmental bodies contained a significant number of people under the 
age of 30, and almost hal f of ~11 teachers, engineers, doctors and scientific 
workers were also under 30. The entire population was entitled to free education 
and health care, social welfarE: and insurance payments, paid holidays, nurseries, 
free or low-cost admission to health resorts and tourist camps, child care 
facilities and other social services. 

72. The Ukrainian SSR had an 4!xtensive network of regular schools providing 
10 grades of schooling, in add l. tion to a large nuri>er of technical and vocational 
schools and a vast array of libraries. It also boasted extensive sports 
facilities. Ukrainian youth a l.ways sought to be where the going was tough and the 
hardest problems in communist <~nstruction had to be dealt with. The twenty-sixth 
congress of the communist Party of the Ukrainian SSR had set ambitious targets for 
socio-economic development: young -people would both take part in their attainment 
and enjoy the resulting bene fi l:s. 

73. Miss BROSNAJI:OW. (Czechoslovakia) said that her delegation attached special 
il'lportance to the Co111J11i ttee 's c:onsideration of i tern 78 and its adoption of relevant 
resolutions. A country's natiunal experience in achieving far - reaching social and 
economic changes could serve au an inspiration for other countries, particularly 
those whose development had beHn markedly hampered by imperialist, colonialist and 
ni"'-colonialist policies. It c:ould be clearly shown that the greatest social 
progress had been ude i n coun·:ries in which the organs of Government took steps to 
i mprove living standards for ~'e entire population, rather than selected groups, 
and in which national income was developed on a planned basis and distributed 
fa i rly. Her own country had had great success in the material and spiritual 
devel opment of society and was continuing to set itself ambi tfous targets for the 
futur:e. 

74. It was right and proper f •>r the appropriate bodies to devote constant 
attention to the probl ems of the elderly and the aged. Very few States were 
devoting adequate attention to such problems and taking practical steps to improve 
the situation. It was to be h·:>ped that the World Assembly on Aging would encourage 
state• to introduce social sys te•s that could deal more effectively with the social 
and economic p roblems associab~d with aging. 
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75. The purposes for which the World Assembly on Aging was to be convened had 
already been largely achieved in her country. Old people had a constitutional 
right to support in old age, a right which formed an integral part of the 
development of Czechoslovak society in the economic, social and other fields. 

76. The Committee was, quite rightly, devoting a great deal of attention to 
problems relating to young people. The lucky ones could devote all their efforts 
to acquiring knowledge and experience which they could then use to promote the 
development of the country in which they lived. But hundreds of thousands of young 
people around the world spent their tender years with weapon in hand, fighting for 
freedom, or had no opportunity to develop their abilities through education, or 
even when they had obtained an education, could find no jobs. The various 
anti-social phenomena associated with young people were almost always related to 
unemployment, from which the young were the first to suffer. Youth unemployment 
was therefore one of the items to which the International Youth Year should devote 
particular attention. 

77. FOr the purposes of protecting Czechoslovak society against criminal acts, 
criminal penalties were regarded as a necessary but extreme measure; her country 
tended rather to seek to eliminate crime and punishment. A distinctive feature of 
Czechoslovak policy on criminal law was its constant orientation towards education 
and rehabilitation, and the involvement of all State, economic and social 
organizations, as well as individuals, in the prevention of crime. Her Government 
believed that co-operation in the prevention of crime and the prosecution of 
offenders was both necessary and helpful to all the co-operating States. 

78. Mr. MORATT (Israel) said that the present debate covered a wide range of 
subjects which were of decisive importance for the development of society. Their 
implications and the solutions which were being fashioned might differ from country 
to country, but in their general purport they confronted everyone. 

79. Improved health and social conditions throughout the world had steadily 
increased the life span of its population, countries had a social and human 
responsibility to ensure that their senior citizens had a decent livelihood, to 
which they were entitled by reason of their own contribution to the development of 
society and the economy, and that they continue to participate actively in the 
everyday life of the community. SOciety could ill afford to forgo the knowledge, 
experience and wisdom which they had accumulated. His Government supported the 
holding of the World Assembly on Aging because it regarded the aging of the 
population as a socio-economic and human problem of overriding importance for all 
countries. 

80. Because of the Law of Return, Israel had experienced over the past 30 years an 
accelerated rise in the number and proportion of the aged among its population. 
That absorption of elderly immigrants had called for novel solutions in the fields 
of health and welfare, cultural acclimatization and social integration. At the 
same time, and notwithstanding the heavy security and development burden which 
Israel had to bear, it had made every effort to find ways and means of tackling 
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the problems of the aging pc·pulation so as to prevent undue hardship to a sector of 
the community whose welfare was a matter of great concern in the religion, 
traditions and culture of tt..e Jewish people. Israel had already adopted 
legislation to ensure the wE~lfare of that age group in a resolute effort to 
maintain and protect its role and status in and contribution to the general fabric 
of society. In Israel, basic services to the aged were provided mainly by the 
appropriate branches of GovE~rnment, which had sought to place special emphasis on 
the development of community services and home-care facilities designed to enable 
senior citizens to continue to live in their homes and habitual environment for as 
long as they were physically able to do so. Those facilities were, of course, 
available to all the aged, regardless of ethnic origin, religion or sex. Israel 
welcomed the opportunity to share its experience with others and, in turn, to 
benefit from the experience of others in the humanitarian and developmental aspects 
of aging. 

81. Mrs. DEVAUD (France) s<lid that life was a continuous and unified voyage from 
youth to what had been termE!d old age, it could not be divided into segments. In 
other words, the process of aging began at birth and continued until death. 

82. In France, a national <:ommi ttee for the International Youth Year was being 
established, and the State Uecretariat for Youth had adopted the entire 
international programme of participation, development and peace. With respect to 
participation, youth must bH integrated into all aspects of life, such as having 
the right to vote and to contribute to the management of local communities. In 
speaking of development, tho international community could not fail to think of the 
least favoured among youth, who lacked training and were thus unable to find 
employment. It was to thos•~ young members of society that special attention must 
be given in order to ensure that they did not resort to crime but entered into a 
normal life of work and leinure. In that way, international peace would be 
promoted, especially if the International Youth Year provided the opportunity for 
international exchanges, so that young people throughout the world could know each 
other better. 

83. Some months earlier, the General Assembly had changed the name of the proposed 
conference on the elderly to the World Assembly on Aging, perhaps in order to 
establish a link between th1~ aging of individuals and that of society. In other 
words, while the aging of i11dividuals was irreversible, that of society could 
change because of the growi11g number of young people and increased birth rates. 
Towards the end of the twencieth century, more attention would have to be given to 
the elderly because they to) were growing in numbers. In France there was a team 
of experts who paid special attention to the problems of aging, and one member had 
in fact been selected to serve as an expert with the Advisory Committee. A State 
Secretariat on Aging had also been established because France believed that it was 
easier to deal with those problems at the national level. It should be remembered, 
however, that the aging were not a homogeneous group. In some societies, people 
became old at what would be regarded as a relatively young age in other societies. 
At the same time, there wer! individuals of advanced age who could continue to make 
contributions to their soci:!ties. It would therefore be difficult to draw up a 
chartet on aging at the coming Assembly; however, that should not preclude an 
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attempt to embody in such a charter a few basic principles with a view to 
establishing a multidisciplinary gerontological institute. First, the programme of 
action should ensure that there was no segregation or discrimination among the 
aging, since as she had stated earlier, life could not be divided into segments. 
In other words, the elderly must be left in their normal environment. Secondly, 
technological progress should not stifle the individual but should act as a 
stimulant) aging people should be allowed to stop working at a time of their own 
choosing. Thirdly, training should be a continuing process throughout one's 
lifespan. Last, it should be borne in mind that female longevity was greater than 
male, creating the problem of many elderly women living alone. In that connexion, 
while a distinction should be drawn between the humanitarian aspects of aging and 
development problems in general, it should be remembered that there could be no 
genuine development without concern for humanitarian problems. In other words, 
societies should not deal with the humanitarian problems of aging separately from 
the economic problems of development. It had become clear over the years that 
women made a great contribution to development, and the World Assembly should make 
it possible to ensure that the untapped source of wealth they constituted was used 
for the benefit of all. 

84. The CHAIRMAN said it had been decided that the deadline for the submission of 
draft resolutions on the items under consideration would be 6 p.m. that day. 
However, delegations had requested an extension of the deadline for agenda items 78 
and 80. He had held consultations with the Bureau, and its members had reluctantly 
agreed to extend the deadline to 6 p.m. Tuesday, 20 October 1981. If there was no 
objection, he would take it that the Committee agreed to that extension. 

85. It was so decided. 

86. Mr. LUNGU (Zambia) said that today youth was confronted with many problems 
such as unemployment, housing, educational and vocational training, health, hunger 
and general poverty. Those problems must be given proper attention by society as a 
whole, since what affected youth adversely would have similar consequences 
throughout society. To that end, there should be a co-ordinated approach at all 
levels, with the active participation of young people themselves, through which 
they could develop their skills and contribute greatly to all aspects of 
development. 

87. Zambia attached great importance to the participation of youth in 
decision-making and other areas relating to over-all development. That was because 
Zambia was aware of the important role which youth could play in contributing to 
development in all its aspects. That role was emphasized in Zambia's third 
national development plan, under which provisions had been made to finance specific 
youth programmes that would provide employment and training. Furthermore, in the 
country's decentralized system of government, which was currently being 
implemented, the role of youth was given prominent status at both the regional and 
the district levels. Accordingly, Zambia was making adequate preparations for the 
International Youth Year, and the activities to be carried out during the period 
1980 to 1985 were in keeping with what had been envisaged by the General Assembly. 
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88. Efforts by Governments at the national level should be supplemented by 
assistance from the internat.Lonal community. That was important because youth 
problems were generally similar in many parts of the world and their solution 
required concerted international co-operation. In that connexion, his delegation 
supported the proposal to es·:ablish and increase contacts between the youths of all 
countries; in the same way, :L t encouraged exchanges of visits between its youth and 
youth from other countries. Zambian youth attended many international conferences 
dealing with youth problems and the search for solutions. In other words, the task 
of assisting young people in their development should not be left to national 
Governments alone. Accordinqly, his delegation urged Governments and 
non-governmental organizations to provide financial and material resources to the 
Youth League in Zambia. 

89. Failure to find solutions to the problems facing youth could lead individuals 
to involve themselves in cri1ninal activities. The majority of those charged with 
criminal offences in develop.Lng and developed countries alike were young people. 
There were many reasons why :roung people engaged in such activities, and prominent 
among them was unemployment. There was no doubt that in many countries the growing 
numbers of unemployed youth Ln the streets were more susceptible to criminal 
activities and to manipulation by divisive elements bent on creating instability. 
There was a very close relationship between the problem of crime and specific 
socio-economic issues such a:~ urbanization, industrialization, migration and 
unemployment. His delegation therefore strongly supported the view expressed at 
the Sixth United Nations Conqress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of 
Offenders, as set forth in the report of the Secretary-General (A/36/442), which 
stressed the need to approach the problem of crime prevention and criminal justice 
in the context of development and the new economic order. His delegation endorsed 
the view that the international community should make concerted, systematic efforts 
to co-ordinate and stimulate technical and scientific co-operation and policies 
directed towards crime preve:1tion in the context of political, economic, social and 
cultural development. 

90. Miss RASI (Finland), sp,~aking on behalf of the delegations of Denmark, 
Iceland, Norway and Sweden a:~ well as her own, said that the co-operative movement 
had been an integral part of the economic and social structure and development of 
the Nordic countries during the past 100 years. The Nordic Governments had taken a 
positive attitude towards th~ co-operative movement and had established the 
necessary legal framework for its activity. National experience had shown the 
contribution that co-operatLres could make to the development process. The success 
and expansion of co-operativ~s had also shown their adaptability to the economic 
needs of society at varying stages of development. Encouraged by that success, the 
Nordic countries had contribJted to the mobilization and support of co-operatives 
in the developing countries. Their assistance had been provided through bilateral 
arrangements, through intern~tional organizations such as ILO, and through jointly 
financed Nordic co-operative projects. 
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91. The Nordic experience with the joint projecta emphasized the iaportance of 
traininq and education at all levels of co-operative orqanizations for both the 
employed staff and the members. The important contribution which woaen 11ade as 
both contributors to and the determiners of develo~nt had been recoqnized in a 
number of international resolutions and recommendations for action at the national 
and international levels. Baall amounts of money, qiven to s .. 11 qroupe of WODen 
in villaqes, had proved effective in qivinq iapetus to the production of new foras 
of crops, qoods and handicrafts, thereby providinq them with sources of ino6me that . 
benefited themselves and their families. Accelerated development required 
equitable and effective participation of vo~n and aen in all aspects of the 
development process, and the Nordic countries believed that co-operation should be 
orqanizaed to meet that need. 

92. Some of the conclusions drawn in the report of the Secretary-General 
(A/36/115) concerninq national experience in promotinq co-operatives in developinq 
countries were in keepinq with the experience which the Nordic countries had qained 
from their joint projects in developinq countries. The Nordic countries aqreed 
with the ooncludinq remarks of the Secretary-General that co-operatives offered 
important means whereby people could orqanize services for themselves at reasonable 
cost and became involved in their own welfare and develo~nt. International and 
bilateral development co-operation aqenciee should increase the flow of technical, 
aanaqerial and material assistance ~r co-operative development, with particular 
reference to the less advantaqed population qroupe. The role of the Joint 
Committee for the Promotion of Aid to Co-operatives should be strenqthened, so that 
it aiqht have enhanced capacities for co-ordinating development-aqency assistance 
activities in the field of co-operatives. 

93. Mrs. MALLOtJit (Chad) said that youth throuqhout the world, in both developinq 
and developed countries, were faced with serious problems. The social environment 
was no lonqer able to ensure their full develo~ent, and the ills existing in 
society profoundly affected younq people, and since youth vas the future of all 
nations, that was a serious threat to the entire world. Because of that awareness, 
Chad qave priority to youth by ensuring, first of all, their education. Education 
in Chad vas compulsory for all children 6 year• of aqe or older, and after they 
obtained their primary-school certificates, a selection was aade for continued 
education according to aptitude. In addition, teaas of scouts and relief workers 
were dietributd throuqhout the districts and cou.raqeously assisted needy persons, 
often with rudiMntary means. Those teau had proved theaselves durinq the past 
two years o~ the atrocious war fro~ "':llc:h Cl'lad had ~uffer~d and_ vhi~ }la.~ _retarde~-
ite development. As the Minster for Foreiqn Affairs had stated on 7 October at the 
30th plenary aeetinq of the General Assembly, the painful war to which Chad had 
been plunqed stemmed froa a situation created by foreiqn Powers. Chad's econo.ic 
developaent, which had already been jeopardized by drouqbt, vas at a standstill. 
All administrative, economic and social structures had been dislocated, and the 
entire country had to be rebuilt. In that situation, it vas the young people who 
had suffered the most since nearly all schools had been destroyed. 

I ... 
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(lira ... lloua, aaad) 

' 94. Aa the Preaident of the ~~ranaitional Gcwer~nt of National union had atated, 
the CcwernMnt wu atriving tc• illpl ... nt an education policy aiMd at 
re-eatabliahing education throughout the territory. A technical ~lesion would 
be eatabliahed to atudy the p.·actical 1104alitiee for norulidng education at all 
.levela. Studiea would be un6urtaken with a view to finding aolutione to the 
probl ... of juvenile delinquertcy. In that connexion, acholarehipe had been offered 
to atu4enta froa Chad by the t:oviet union, Algeria, the Congo, Gabon and Iraq, and 

:abe thanked tha.e countriea fc tr their valued support. 

,95. Aa could be un4eratoo4, even that aaaiatance wu inaufficlent, for the 
people of 0\ad had an entire country to rebuild. It needed aeaiatance fr011 the 
international ~nity, an4 1he therefore appealed to all countr lea, all 
international organiaatione, the epecialiaed agenci .. and the Secretary-General of 
the uni'*d Ratione to give apecial attention during the International Youth Year to 
atad, ao tbat ita young people could in the near future participate in the 
develop.ent of their country, which wished nothing better than to live in peace. 

96. '!be CMIIIIAII •UCJCJ••ted that the Hat of apeakera on agenda it••• 75, 85, 86, 
87 and 91 ahould be cloaed on Pr14ay, 23 October at 6.00 p.a. 

97. It waa ao decided. 




